Author of Self-Publishing
Manual, Dan Poynter, has
died…
The author of the best-selling Self-Publishing Manual, Dan
Poynter, has died. We were “in the trenches” writing friends
and I already miss him, in part because it was Dan’s turn to
buy lunch. So will thousands more whose lives he touched and
changed. He had been quite ill for a while, seemed to be
improving, but, instead, Dan passed away a few days back.
Poynter wrote almost 100 books but he was best known for his
Self-Publishing Manual, now in its 14th edition. Many of us
exploring the hinterlands of “doing-it-ourselves” publishing,
with our starter books (rarely sought, even more rarely
bought), pounding away on clunky typewriters and wading in
rubber cement, wandering through the last days of the past
century, when up popped his how-to gift. The SPM was a light
from heaven. It answered questions we didn’t even know we
should ask. As Dan learned more, the book kept getting better
and bigger. In short order his grateful fans, hat in hand, too
often bruised by the titans from Gotham and other bookstore
bulk buyers, turned his manual into a huge seller…
Dan was a close friend of mine for lots of decades. We’re a
few weeks apart in age (he would never admit it), I lived
about 20 miles away, and we seemed to wander into the same
ersatz gatherings and adventures, befriending many of the same
odd people, and we quietly joined the Independent Book
Publishers Association (IBPA)—Dan helped birth it—and the
National Speakers Association (NSA).
He was a tall, quiet fellow who gave freely of his knowledge.
Many know that he was President of the Parachutists Assn as
well. He joked that he married the thrill of descent (he was a

life-long bachelor), and was faithful to the end.
In fact, rather than using his law training Dan set up and ran
a loft in Oakland. His publishing career (and life) started
when he couldn’t find a book about parachute knotting that his
clientele needed, to get licensed. “I knew as much about
publishing as some poor soul tapping rubber trees for a
living,” he told me. So he contacted every company however
involved with knotting and made copies of the diagrams and
instructions they sent back, pulled them into a $40 three-ring
instruction manual, wrote the conjunctive copy, then bought a
dandy house near Goleta (Santa Barbara) from the profits. It
overlooked the Pacific Ocean east of the UC Santa Barbara.
From his front porch you could see the only American mainland
target attacked by the Axis in World War II, an oil tank
sighted by the misdirected Japanese Navy.
I first met him at a free lunch where Xerox was showing their
brand new copiers to a bevy of hungry writers (becoming
publishers). We passed on the street a couple of times but we
didn’t really meet again until he tried to kill himself
(inadvertently, he claims) by falling 100+ feet straight down
and almost impaling himself on a volleyball net pole on East
Beach. He had written (or was writing) a book about
Parasailing (or was it Paragliding? He also wrote a pile of
other weird books). There was a slack in the tow rope and he
found himself stalled in midair! Alas, the pause was
miraculously timed–a gaggle of bone doctors taking a break
from a convention happened to be playing volleyball when he
dropped in on them! He was nearly killed. A few days later, in
the weakest voice hearable, he called and asked if I’d take
his newest book to the ABA in Los Angeles the next week. I did
(when I found out what the ABA was), and that started a long
string of lunches, Gold Coast meetings (a sort-of branch of
NSA), and so on…
Dan had a sense of humor, much of it hoarded internally. He
didn’t have time (or much patience) for editing would-be books

sent for his help by adoring fans. He threatened to farm them
all off to me, and rarely he couldn’t help himself: I would
get a DOA bundle (with a spine) in the mail with a note daring
me to make sense and save the soul of the hapless scribe of
the offending manuscript. The note usually mentioned that I
was the only person who could get the author in print since
the bundle was so much like my own books!
A final story. Dan gave weekend gatherings for book creators
at his palace. The couple of times I spoke there he would hold
up one of my early books and tell the attendees that it was
certainly not how to design your own cover–and that he had
bought a couple of copies of the book so he wouldn’t run out
of such a pitiful display. I told him I was hunting for some
hole in one of his books, the table of contents lost in the
index, upside-down chapters, or something equally egregious
for revenge. But I never found anything out of place–and now
he’s left before me and the fun is gone.
Dan Poynter was a smart fellow and already is a much missed
friend.
Gordon Burgett

